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Minutes 
Buzztail Community Services District Open Board Meeting  

Thursday, April 7, 2016 at 6:00 PM  
Location: Richard & Victoria's home, 4501 Wilder Dr. 

 

 
The meeting was called to order at 6:14 PM. 
 
Consent Agenda 
 

1. Meeting minutes from December 14, 2015 were reviewed. Jim McCrossin motioned for 
approval, William Ward seconded, and the minutes were unanimously approved. 

2. Monthly financial Statements for January, February and March, 2016 were reviewed.  
a. At the end of March, the balance in the general county-managed fund was 

$111,089.94 with no warrants (bills) pending payment. 
b. At the end of March, the balance in the BCSD Reserve Account was $70,108.76, with 

no warrants (bills) pending payment. 
Richard Tooker motioned for approval, Jason Sebrian seconded, and the financial 
statements were unanimously approved. 

 
Old Business 
 

3. Richard Tooker reviewed the status of the project to repair and resurface Wilder Drive 
from the Highway 32 gate to Al Road, with a double chip seal and fog seal. He presented 
the following to the board: 

a. A recap of the bids received to repair the road in the places and to the specifications 
described in the Request for Proposal (RFP) 

i. Direct invitations to bid were sent to Casco, Knife River Construction, Greg 
Shandel Construction, and Telfer Pavements. Respondents were Greg Shandel 
Construction (which bid only partial repair work) and Franklin Construction. All 
others either declined to bid or did not respond after repeated contact. 

ii. The RFP was also posted to a web site accessible to all other Northern 
California Paving contractors. That yielded one additional bid, from Delta 
Construction in Sacramento. 

b. The winning bid from Franklin Construction, which bid $243,350.00. The Franklin bid 
is fixed price, with the only variable being petroleum-based products (emulsion).  

i. That bid was 8% under the bid from Delta Construction, the second-highest 
bidder, at $265,060.00. 

c. A written offer from Golden Valley Bank to lend the District up to $150,000 to make 
up the shortfall in revenue required to complete the project. The rate offered is 
5.5%, for a term of 10 years, with estimated closing costs of approximately $750.00. 
The loan would be adjustable one time, after five years, to a rate equal to the 5-year 
CMT + 3.75%. 
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i. Richard recommended that the District borrow only $130,000.00. 
d. A detailed pro forma outlining how the loan would be repaid entirely from the 

District's cash flow resources, while maintaining a minimum of $25,000.00 in the 
BCSD Reserve Account at all times for emergencies. The pro forma also revealed that 
borrowing $130,000.00 would produce an estimated $42,900 in reserves over and 
above the $25,000.00 minimum. That money would be used for much-needed 
additional road refurbishing of the "tributary" gravel roads in the District. Optionally, 
the District could borrow less and reduce the debt load. 

i. After extended discussion, the directors reached consensus that the money 
should be used for additional road refurbishing. Decisions regarding specific 
projects in this regard were tabled for a future board meeting. 

e. A resolution accepting both the Franklin Construction bid and the Golden Valley 
Bank loan offer, and authorizing Richard Tooker to commit the District to both. 

i. Jim McCrossin motioned to approve the resolution and William Ward 
seconded. The motion was unanimously approved and signed by all directors. 

ii. A copy of the signed resolution is attached to these minutes. 
iii. All five directors also signed the Franklin Construction bid, authorizing the 

company to do the work. That document is also attached to these minutes. 
During the discussions regarding the project, a number of questions were raised that need 
to be addressed. Those were as follows: 

f. Golden Valley Bank 
i. Verify that we can prepay without penalty. 

ii. Verify that if we want to pay a larger monthly payment, it would reduce the 
term. 

iii. Ask if we decided to borrow another $20,000 at some point in the future(from 
$130,000 now to the $150,000 approved), we could do that, assuming our 
payment history is flawless. 

g. Franklin Construction 
i. RNT to ask former resident Ron Gunn if he can scan Franklin’s quote and make 

sure there’s nothing in it we should be concerned about. 
ii. Re-verify that Franklin understands we consider their quote to be fixed price 

except for the cost of petroleum products. 
h. RNT to pursue lining up an inspector to verify that Franklin is doing what they 

promised. 
i. Find out what year we actually last chip sealed the road. 
j. In addition, Jim McCrossin asked that we take a look at what has happened to all the 

road money we have collected in past years. What was it spent on? Although the 
answer to that question will not slow up the road project, it is a prudent question to 
ask, to reveal if there is anything that the pro forma did not address. 

Richard Tooker agreed to get the answers to those questions and review them with the 
board members individually before committing the District to the project. 
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4. General discussion of the project to redesign and rebuild the rock wall at the entrance 
to the District on Highway 32. Agreement with Hall-Isom Ranch and Doe Mill Vineyards 
regarding signage is required. Richard Tooker agreed to work on the sign design, and 
Bruce Hall agreed to work with ranch and the vineyard to effect approval of a jointly-
agreeable approach to the signage. 

5. General discussion of the need to find a less expensive liability insurance carrier for the 
District. Resident Robert Sharpe has agreed to work on this. 

6. General discussion of the need to find a less expensive auditor for the District's bi-
annual audits. Bruce Hall is continuing to work on this, and will report on his efforts at a 
future board meeting. 

 
New Business: 
 

1. The board discussed and approved the purchase of power equipment for road 
maintenance, and to reimburse District Manager Leonard Lutz $200.00 per month for 
contractor resources. Jason Sebrian motioned for approval, and Jim McCrossin 
seconded. The motion was unanimously approved. 

 
Attendees 
 
All board members were in attendance, including Richard Tooker, Jim McCrossin, Jason Sebrian, 
William Ward and Matt Wallen. Others attending were residents Bruce Hall, Julian Henneberry, 
Jim Scott, Terry Born, Michelle Sebrian, Brett Sigel, Kaylan Sigel, and Leonard Lutz.  
 
The Board's business having been concluded, the meeting ended at 7:48 PM. 
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